
Has the Government met its 2019
manifesto commitments? Here’s my
assessment on where we are at.

Please see below my article published at Conservative Home:

Manifestos matter. They are the way for an incoming government to set a
direction for the country and to provide a work plan for the civil service to
implement.

In 2019 the Conservatives put forward a strong positive manifesto to the
public. Its key messages helped the party win its first substantial majority
since 1987. The main pledges were getting Brexit done, not raising the three
main taxes, reducing immigration and boosting money and personnel in the NHS,
the police and schools. There was also a commitment to net zero by 2050
without a detailed road map for the first few years of that long journey.

The Government will comfortably exceed its money pledges to the three main
public services singled out for front page promises. I would expect it to hit
its recruitment targets for more nurses, doctors, police and teachers over
the Parliament. Fifty million more GP appointments should be achievable,
maybe with a different balance between face-to-face and remote exchanges. So
far so good.

Net zero will be more than honoured by a wide range of initiatives already
taken. The danger is in going too far beyond other countries efforts with
measures that have serious costs. Making and growing less ourselves to cut
carbon dioxide, only to import from big fossil fuel users, is a loss for us
and no win for the planet.

More difficulties surround the related issues of getting Brexit done, cutting
low and no skilled migration and keeping taxes down. The idea behind these
policies is to expand national wealth and income, to promote more prosperity
for more people, and to level up the lower income areas and groups.

The policies were right in 2019 and remain right today. The optimistic spirit
of the manifesto was its prime attraction. The idea was to boost people’s
real incomes through more and better paid work. As the document stated there
is “only one way to pay for world class healthcare and outstanding
infrastructure and that is to foster and encourage the millions of British
businesses large and small that create the wealth of the nation”. Levelling
up is above all about individual personal journeys into better and more
skilled jobs, into self employment and into ownership of homes and
businesses.

Taxes worry people. High tax rates can kill confidence, drive business and
investment out of the country and stifle entrepreneurs. The tax rate that
collects the highest amount of tax is not the highest tax rate. Politicians
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who promise lower taxes and then put them up usually come unstuck with the
electorate.

The 1974-9 Labour government presided over a nasty recession, raised taxes
substantially and suffered a big defeat in 1979. The John Major government
stood accused of putting up many taxes by the time of the 1997 election. It
was defeated by its own backbenchers over a very unpopular attempt to hike
VAT on fuel. The higher taxes contributed to the massive defeat in the
general election as the outward reminder of the big Exchange Rate Mechanism
recession the government had imposed.

The Labour government in 2010 was crushed by the great banking crash
recession it helped bring about. The increases in income tax and fuel duty in
its last budget underwrote the unpopularity. The first George Bush was a one
term president because he was unable to keep his promise of no new taxes, the
best thing he said in the election.

Fortunately this government has recovered the economy quickly from the sharp
and sudden economic collapse brought on by anti-pandemic policies. The public
is likely to be more understanding of this setback than they were of the big
recessions that overwhelmed previous governments. The public will be less
understanding if the Government presses on with its increase in National
Insurance at a time of squeezed real incomes. It would be bad economics, as
the Government needs to promote a further recovery. It is worse politics,
taxing jobs and breaking a promise. The Government should drop the idea
before it hits wage packets in April.

The Government also needs to redouble efforts to fulfil its promise over
immigration. It said Brexit would allow real control over who comes into the
country. It promised “We will not allow serious criminals into the country.
If people abuse our hospitality we will remove them as quickly as possible”.
The UK can now legislate as it wishes to exercise the controls it wants at
the borders. The current Bill going through the Commons needs to be fit for
purpose to deliver. Only a sharp drop off in illegal migration and in total
numbers will now reassure people.

The manifesto showed concern for people’s fuel bills and promised “new
measures to lower (energy) bills”. Instead the Government is presiding over a
worrying energy shortage. We rely too much on imports, exposing us to the
expensive vagaries of European markets during an acute European energy
shortage. The manifesto promised the North Sea oil and gas industry ” a long
future ahead” before getting to net zero, yet the Government is currently
blocking a number of important new gas and oil developments that could ease
the supply squeeze. Once again we need to ask why we stop our industry to cut
carbon only to import fossil fuels from elsewhere generating extra CO2 to
transport them.

The manifesto promised that the whole of the UK would leave the UK together.
We were reassured that Northern Ireland with the rest of the UK “would
maintain and strengthen the integrity and smooth operation of our internal
market”. Work to do there then. The Government needs to remove obstacles to
goods moving from GB to Northern Ireland where they are certified as being



for UK consumption.

This may require UK legislation to reinforce the message to our officials. It
is fully compliant with any reasonable interpretation of the Northern Ireland
protocol, which can anyway be suspended if there is diversion of trade. The
protocol expresses respect for the UK internal market and is meant to be
compatible with other Northern Ireland Agreements that respect the place of
NI in the UK. The promise to end the jurisdiction of the European Court over
the UK must be carried through.

There are enough potential wins from the freedoms Brexit brings us to be the
topic of another article. The manifesto holds out the realistic expectation
that government will use its creativity and power to promote a more
prosperous UK forged from that independence.

There needs to be more effort to implement that great vision. Success will
come if the Government cuts taxes rather than raising them and if it promotes
UK production rather than importing more. It needs to concentrate on helping
people achieve their aims of better paid and more skilled employment and to
do more to create a great environment for setting up and growing a business.


